Letter from Dr Gary Dirks, Group Vice President, BP 
to Carmel Budiardjo, Founder, Indonesia Human Rights Campaign

(in response to a letter sent by Carmel Budiardjo to BP on 8 December 2004, on behalf of 300 "individuals and organisations in West Papua and internationally who are closely following the Tangguh LNG Project in West Papua”, available here: 

http://tapol.gn.apc.org/st041208BPWP.htm)

Dr Gary Dirks
Group Vice President, BP
Head of Region
Asia, the Indian Sub-Continent & Australia

January 12 2005

Ms Carmel Budiardjo,
Founder, The Indonesia Human Rights Campaign
111 Northwood Road, Thornton Heath, Surrey CR7 8HW

Dear Carmel,

Once again I would like to thank you for your letter of December 8 2004 to Lord Browne.  Your letter was valuable; it gave us good reason to go again over the issues involved.  That is why I said we wanted to give careful consideration before responding more fully.

On a point of immediate relevance, you said that you believe that BP should not proceed to full sanction for the Tangguh project until significant movement was forthcoming in addressing the issues you raised. I assure you that the issues you raised are ones we take very seriously and your letter has contributed to our thoughts and discussions as we progress the project to sanction.

As we progress with development of the gas field and liquefaction plant, we will be as open and constructively engaged with all stakeholders as possible. We will track and report on the commitments we have made in the Environmental and Social Impact Assessment (AMDAL), and will aim to demonstrate progress against those  commitments. You have reminded us how important that tracking is. In this connection, we believe we have made progress on key human rights commitments; for example the incorporation of the Voluntary Principles on Security and Human Rights in the agreement with BPMIGAS and the Police.

We will also exercise transparency wherever we are able to do so and build that into contracts and other such documents. There will at times be documents that are commercially confidential or which we are unable to disclose because other parties to them do not give their permission. We have to consider each case on its merits. As an example of that commitment I am pleased to tell you that the full text of the Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) with the Papuan Police will be published on our website in February.

You asked specifically about the publication of the Human Rights Impact assessment commissioned by BP and conducted in 2003 by Bennett Freeman and Gare Smith. We did publish the author's summary of that document, with their full recommendations and BP's response to it.

I understand that your organisation, and many of those on whose behalf you wrote, has deeply held views on the political questions relating to Indonesian Papua. I want to try to explain BP's position. As a foreign private company invited to work in a country, we do not engage in political activity, nor should we. We are not a governmental body nor an NGO. We have no mandate to carry out political roles. We have said that political turmoil, instability or violence makes our businesses less safe and secure. It is the responsibility of Governments to protect citizens and promote rights, and our businesses benefit when they fulfil that role. We value the quality of life and social progress of the communities in which we operate, and give support to their advancement. But we will not take a position on the political question of the division or otherwise of Indonesian Papua. I regard this as an appropriate position for a foreign commercial organisation.

Finally, I would like to assure you once again that we take these issues seriously. I do not think they are best addressed in an ongoing exchange of letters. If you feel the need for further explanation, I should be happy to arrange for you to meet me and some of our staff in London. We value your views and those of others who help us to do the best job we can.

Sincerely,

(signed)

Gary Dirks
Group Vice President, BP
  
